
EXCERPT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE

EXECUTIVE

HELD ON 28 AUGUST 2007


EX.201/07
SECTION 106 AGREEMENTS AND PUBLIC OPEN SPACE (Key Decision)

(With the consent of the Chairman and in accordance with Rule 15 of the Access to Information Procedure Rules, this item had been included on the agenda as a key decision although not in the Forward Plan)

Portfolio – Environment and Infrastructure

Subject Matter – The Directors of Community Services and Development Services submitted joint Report CS.52/47 incorporating comments of Members and Officers, received via the Executive, Overview and Scrutiny and Development Control Committees for proposals in relation to the Public Open Space elements of the Section 106 policy.   The report also incorporated a complementary report by Planning Services including a range of Section 106 obligations.

The Executive on 30 July 2007 (EX.178/07) had considered an original report on the matter and referred it back to the Directors for further work, in discussion with the Environment and Infrastructure portfolio holder, particularly in relation to the concerns expressed about the 40 housing units threshold.  

The Director of Community Services presented the report, which set out the proposals in relation to Public Open Space and clarified how these would fit in with the work on and review of other elements of the Section 106 policy.

The Director of Community Services then outlined the proposals in relation to the Public Open Space elements of the Section 106 policy and commented that both Directors were of the view that the Council should adopt these without delay.  Other elements of Section 106 (Highways, Infrastructure) required further consultation with external agencies and would come back to the Executive at a future date.

The Environment and Infrastructure portfolio holder commented that he had some concerns for Housing Associations and Registered Social Landlords having to contribute towards open spaces, as they have to bid to the Housing Corporation for funding for affordable housing.  He therefore proposed that the words "irrespective of housing type" be removed from recommendation 3.

The Director of Community Services confirmed that the Development Control Committee would consider the recommendations of planning officers on individual planning applications and would make the decision on contributions towards open spaces.

In response to a Member's question, the Director of Development Services advised that the other elements of Section 106 agreements could not be reported on at this time as it was proposed that it would be a Supplementary Planning document and has to be the subject of a formal consultation process prior to consideration and adoption through the Council's Committee process.

Summary of options rejected - None

DECISION

The Executive recommends to the City Council:

(1) That the methods of calculating developers Section 106 contributions in relation to Public Open Space (POS) set out in Report CS.52/07 should be adopted as standard procedure;

(2) That the procedure for adoption of public open space by the Council as set out in Report CS.52/07 should also become the standard procedure;

(3) That the threshold of 40 housing units before any contributions are required should be abolished and that every development should be eligible to contribute towards Open Spaces. The 40 unit threshold would be retained for the specific provision of on-site play areas, but would be kept under review;

(4) That the maintenance period for calculating commuted sums, currently set at 10 years, should remain in place for the time being, but should be kept under review;

(5) That funds received from developers should be held in individual, identifiable accounts to provide full accountability to the contributor.

Reasons for Decision - To allow the City Council to maintain its high level of Public Open Space, sports and play provision by ensuring that the level of commuted payments from Developers is sufficient to cover the costs and improve the Council's performance in managing the Section 106 implementation process.

The procedures would also create a more equitable system of contributions, where every new residential unit was contributing to the provision and maintenance of Public Open Space, rather than this requirement only being placed on larger scale developments.  Every citizen places a demand on Open Space and the costs of providing and maintaining it should be shared equally.

The proposed changes would assist the City Council to deliver its corporate priority of making Carlisle "Cleaner, Greener & Safer" and making more effective use of developer contributions; providing additional facilities for green space, sport and play; and securing sufficient funds for better management of Public Open Spaces.
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